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Failure to warn claims brought by a California resident who alleged that his use of the herbicide Roundup® to
control poison oak and weeds on his property beginning in the 1980s caused him to develop large B-cell Non-
Hodgkin Lymphoma were not preempted by federal law, a federal district court in California ruled in denying
Monsanto’s motion to dismiss his claims. In addition, his design defect claims were not barred under the
Restatement (Second) of Torts (Hardeman v. Monsanto Corp., April 8, 2016, Chhabria, V.).

Failure to warn claims. The failure to warn claims based on Roundup’s labeling were not preempted by the
Federal Insecticide, Fungicide, and Rodenticide Act (FIFRA) because California’s labeling requirements were
consistent with FIFRA requirements. The court further observed that California’s labeling requirements could
not be construed more broadly than FIFRA’s because California law, unlike federal law, allows a manufacturer
to escape liability when a warning would be unreasonable, and the plaintiff explicitly based his failure to warn
claims on the alleged FIFRA violation.

Even though the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) had approved the Roundup product labels, the
U.S. Supreme Court’s decision in Bates v. Dow Agrosciences LLC, 544 U.S. 431 (2005), allowed private litigants
to enforce FIFRA misbranding violations. FIFRA’s language provides that registration of an herbicide is prima
facie evidence, not conclusive proof, that the herbicide complies with FIFRA’s registration requirements, and
also provides that registration is not a defense to any offense committed under FIFRA. The court noted that the
plaintiff was not seeking to dictate the contents of Roundup’s label, but was alleging only that its label violated
FIFRA.

Monsanto argued that the EPA has repeatedly found that glyphosate is not a carcinogen, but these findings
were made in regulations interpreting the Food, Drug, and Cosmetic Act (FDCA), not FIFRA, and, thus, do not
address whether FIFRA preempts state law. It was not clear that either an EPA fact sheet on glyphosate or the
agency’s classification of glyphosate as showing "evidence of non-carcinogenicity for humans” conflicted with
the complaint, but even if they did, it was unclear if either the fact sheet or the classification had the force of law.
Finally, there was no indication that online video of various speakers at a congressional hearing discussing the
EPA’s position on glyphosate involved an interpretation of FIFRA that had the force of law.

Strict liability/design defect claims. The strict liability design defect claims were not prohibited by either
comment j or comment k to section 402A of the Restatement (Second) of Torts. Comment j’s statement that
a seller may be required to provide directions or a warning to prevent a product from being unreasonably
dangerous means that a plaintiff may bring failure-to-warn claims, not that the plaintiff may only bring such
claims. This comment also provides that a product that bears such a warning and that is safe if the warning is
followed is not defective or unreasonably dangerous, but this comment did not apply because the plaintiff had
alleged that there was no such warning. Comment k, which addresses products that by their nature cannot be
made safe for their ordinary and intended use, applies only when products are properly prepared and marketed
and proper warnings were given, whereas the plaintiff had asserted that Roundup was not properly prepared and
marketed and that there was no proper warning. Further, the California Supreme Court has applied comment k
only in a narrow medical context such as prescription drugs and certain medical devices.

The case is No. 16-cv-00525-VC.
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Attorneys: Kathryn Miller Forgie (Andrus Wagstaff, PC) for Edward Hardeman. Joe G. Hollingsworth
(Hollingsworth LLP) and Richard Alden Clark (Parker Milliken Clark O'Hara & Samuelian, APC) for Monsanto Co.
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